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from the Editor

Huntsville during the antebellum pe.ni.od had the rare good fortune to 

have an architect of exceptional talent l iving and practicing here. His 

name was George Gilliam Steele.

He moved to Huntsville while still a young man, and through study 

and natural genius, he developed -into one of the finest regional architects 
of his day. He practiced here for more than thirty years and grew prosperous 

from his profession. In that time he must have designed and built a great 

number of, buildings, but today only a few can definitely be verified as his 

work. The following article discusses in chronological order all of his 

structur es that have been identified so far; several of these have been 

destroyed, some so long ago that we know nothing of them beyond the fact of 

their existence. Certainly many more homes in town were designed by Steele, 

but they have not yet been recognized as such because documentation is 

missing.

Writing architectural history is fraught with pitfalls. Information 

on who built what, and when, and why, and how is often scanty or nonexistent. 

Fragments of knowledge must be strung together  tenuously. But, new material 

i s always coming to light, and it  is hoped that this issue of the QUARTERLY 

might prompt someone. to dig out an old photograph, a building contract, or 

other document that could contain valueable information to help fill the 

blanks in the history of Huntsville's architectural development. If the 

frustration of writing architectural history results from its constant need 

for revision, then that is also its excitment.

In order to better celebrate the work of George Steele on this the 

181st anniversary of his birth, the QUARTERLY will not run its regular  

columns - News , Reviews, And Old Views - but they will return in the summer 

issue.

Happy Birthday, George!



G e o r g e S t e e l e

Huntsville’s Antebellum Architect

by Linda Bayer

In the half century before 
the Civil War, Huntsville was 
a small, rural county seat of 
several thousand people sup
ported principally by the cul
tivation of cotton. In compar
ison with the more populated 
Northeast, it was a frontier 
region. Yet Huntsville during 
these years had the extraordi
nary good fortune to possess a 
bona fide architect, a trans
planted Virginian named George 
Gilliam Steele.

The importance of his pres
ence can be appreciated when it 
is understood that there were

very few architects in the en
tire country even though build
ing was of prime importance in 
settling a new land. The first 
school of architecture in the 
United States did not open un
til 1867, and the only practic
ing architects who had been 
formally trained were foreign
ers who immigrated after at
tending school in their native 
country.

A client desiring to erect 
a building would look about for 
one already finished, which he 
thought suitable to his purpose,

The material in this article is 
based on research conducted by Pat
ricia Ryan and Linda Bayer.
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and then bargained with a 
builder to erect a similar one. 
An English architect arriving 
in New York in 1832 recalled 
that "the majority of the peo
ple could with difficulty be 
made to understand what was 
meant by a professional archi
tect. "

George Steele began his ca
reer as a builder, but the ex
cellence of his buildings and 
the diversity of his designs 
place him in the ranks of a 
true architect. He stayed 
abreast of the shifts in archi
tectural styles, and it was 
most likely he who introduced 
new styles into Huntsville.

George Steele was born in 
Bedford county, Virginia, on 
April 1, 179 8, to George and 
Sally Gilliam Steele. Kis 
mother died shortly after he 
was born, and his father remar
ried. There are no records of 
Steele's attendance at any col
lege in Virginia, and according 
to his obituary, he was self- 
educated. His early life in 
Virginia remains a blank, but 
apparently he moved to Hunts
ville about 1818. A great many 
of Huntsville's early settlers 
came here from that section of 
Virginia, and it is likely that 
Steele traveled to Alabama with 
friends.

Whether or not he had any 
experience as a builder in Vir
ginia, he was soon engaged in 
Huntsville as a brick-builder. 
The earliest structure that can 
reasonably be identified as his 
work is the house on Randolph 
street which he built for him
self. In December of 1823, he 
had married Eliza Ann Weaver 
who had moved to Huntsville 
with her family in 1815, also 
from Virginia. Their first 
child, a son Matthew, was born 
the following year, and Matthew 
was soon joined by seven broth

ers and sisters, all but one of 
whom grew to maturity.

During the first year of 
marriage, Steele purchased from 
LeRoy Pope ten acres of land 
which was bounded roughly by 
Clinton, Randolph, Lincoln, and 
Calhoun streets. On part of 
this parcel he erected in 1824 
a brick home for his growing 
family. Its design was based 
on the Federal style which was 
predominant in Huntsville at 
that time for domestic building.

Federal houses as interpret
ed locally were regular brick 
boxes having no projections of 
any sort to break the flat 
walls. They were topped by a 
steep gable roof, which termi
nated flush with the gable end 
walls, and the front eaves were 
finished with a box cornice. 
Usually a chimney was centered 
in each end wall. The front 
was three or five bays; the 
number of bays being the number 
of openings per story across 
the facade. In a three-bay 
house, the entrance was in 
either of the side bays while 
in a five-bay house it was in 
the middle. Many houses began 
as three bays and were later 
enlarged to five as finances 
permitted or as space was need
ed. The two added bays were 
always placed on the side by 
the entrance bay to create the 
central entrance five-bay form. 
If there was a porch, it was 
one-story and only slightly 
wider than the door. A toplight 
and sidelights around the door 
permitted natural light into 
the hallway.

The Federal house, when ex
panded to five bays, was sym
metrical. Openings were evenly 
spaced and aligned vertically. 
Ceilings were high. Decoration 
was minimal, limited mostly to 
incised lintels, porches, and 
entrance lights, and was always
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of a delicate, elegant design. 
Motifs were classically inspir
ed, and the curve was favored.

Inside, a hallway extended 
straight through the house 
from the front door to the 
back. The stairway to the 
second floor was located in 
this hall; it was often U- 
shaped with one or two landings 
depending on the width of the 
hall. The newel was often a 
plain tapered post with only 
ring moldings for ornament.
The bannister was 
round in cross- 
section and curv
ed at each change 
of direction in 
the stairs; bal
usters were rec
tangular and 
placed two per 
step. Stair ends 
were decorated 
with curved 
brackets sawn 
from a flat board.

If it was a 
three-bay house, 
either one or two 
square rooms would 
open off of the 
hall on one side; 
in a five-bay 
house, this ar
rangement would 
be repeated on 
each side of the 
hall. The wood
work was often 
delicately fluted 
while the mantles 
were adorned with the classical 
motifs made popular by the 
Adams brothers in England.
These included sunburst pat
terns, swags, and vases as well 
as elongated, fluted columns.

The Federal and the Greek 
Revival which followed it were 
styles that were designed from 
the outside in. The facade was 
arranged to appear correct from 
the street and then the inter

ior was laid out to fit behind 
it. There was little differen
tiation among rooms; only the 
decoration was more elaborate 
in the entrance hall and in the 
main parlor.

STEELE HOUSE
Steele's own home at 519 

Randolph fitted this descrip
tion before later alterations 
were made. Greek Revival de
tails were added to the house 
after it was completed; these

Steele House, 519 Randolph

include the porch, the front 
doors, and the roof which ex
tends beyond the end walls and 
has cornice returns. During 
the Victorian era, extensive 
additions were made to the 
house; some of them have been 
removed although the bayed wing 
on the west remains.
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Feeney House 
414 Randolph

with the wall 
along the end 
gables and neat
ly boxed along 
the front where 
it has a moder
ate extension 
beyond the wall. 
This was built 
as a two-room 
house, one up 
and one down 
connected by a 
stairway which 
has the round, 
curving railing, 
rectangular bal
usters, and dec
orative stair 
brackets that 
are traditional 
with the Feder
al style.

FEENEY HOUSE YEATMAN HOUSE

The basic three-bay house of 
the 1820's is even easier to 
understand when looking at the 
Feeney House (414 Randolph) 
across the street. It was en
larged during the 1920's, but 
these additions are at the rear 
so that the facade remains much 
as it was built. There are the 
three bays with the entrance in 
the east side but no porch, 
merely a simple flight of steps 
(built 1977). The windows are 
vertically aligned under flush 
lintels, and each sash contains 
twelve panes or lights. There 
are no sidelights, only a small 
rectangular toplight. This is 
obviously a simple house with
out many pretensions, yet the 
chimney on the east side is 
pure sham, included to balance 
the functional one at the other 
end. The stucco finish was ap
plied during the 1920's when 
the first addition was con
structed. The roof is flush

The Yeatman House is another 
example of Steele's early work 
although in this instance he 
was probably responsible only 
for constructing the masonry 
shell and plastering the walls 
while another workman was hired 
to do the finishing woodwork. 
Steele was always referred to 
as a brick-builder, and it 
seems that he confined himself 
to masonry buildings exclusive
ly.

The normal practice in the 
antebellum period was to hire 
a mason who erected the founda
tions and walls, and then to 
hire a carpenter who completed 
the structure and finished the 
interior. This accounts for 
seemingly haphazard design 
features such as stairways that 
cut across door frames. Since 
there was no communication be
tween mason and carpenter, and 
usually no drawn plans, the
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mason would do his job leaving 
the carpenter to fit in the 
interior detailing the best way 
he could.

The contract for the Yeatman 
House at 52 8 Adams states that 
Steele was to erect a brick 
dwelling on the foundations 
which were already laid. Steele 
would supply all the necessary 
materials and would be paid 
$300 plus an unspecified bal
ance one year later, probably 
another $300. Since Steele 
constructed all of his build
ings with solid brick walls, 
and since he usually supplied 
all the materials, he needed a 
source of brick. For this rea
son he established several 
brick yards around town where 
the brick was made by hand, the 
actual work probably being per
formed by the children of his 
slaves. As one clay pit was 
exhausted, he would set up his 
yard at another location. It 
was also common for the brick

to be manufactured at the build
ing site which eliminated trans
portation problems.

Steele owned a large number 
of slaves, many of whom were 
trained in the construction 
trades and were probably respon
sible for the actual work of 
erecting a building. He also 
hired additional slaves when
ever he needed extra men to 
complete a job.

Steele provided considerable 
employment for other contract
ors in town. When he agreed 
to design and oversee the total 
erection of a structure, he 
would rely on local masons, 
plasterers, carpenters, and 
painters to supply materials 
and/or labor.

The Yeatman House is an ex
cellent example of the three- 
bay house that was enlarged to 
five. The original section

7
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erected by Steele in 1826-7 is 
the south side which is in the 
Federal style. However by
1853-5 when Steele built the 
two northern bays, architect
ural tastes had altered. Al
though the addition appears to 
match the original, the windows 
indicate that a change has oc
curred; the first story win
dows are taller with paneling 
beneath, a hint that even great
er changes might appear on the 
interior where, in fact, the 
parlors have marble Italianate 
mantles.

The porch, while seemingly 
from a later era, is so per
fectly proportioned and execut
ed that it looks correct. Act
ually, it is a Federal style 
porch but built with Gothic 
columns instead of classical 
and decorated with exquisite 
jigsaw scrollwork. It is en
tirely possible that Steele 
could have designed the porch 
since his first Gothic Revival 
work predated this addition by 
seven years. At any rate, it 
functions beautifully to mini
mize the variation in windows 
by visually separating the two 
sides.

COX HOUSE

The Cox House (311 Lincoln) 
of 1825-6 is harder to analyze 
since it has been modernized 
at least three times. It has 
the traditional five-bay facade 
and gable roof, but the other 
features are not Federal. It 
is only speculation at this 
time, but it appears that the 
original portion of the house 
built by Steele in 1825 was the 
northern three bays. These 
rooms have Federal detailing, 
and the house would have looked 
much like the Feeney House.

Sometime between 1835 and 
1861 the south two bays were 
added as was the one-story bed
room on the north. Presumably

at this time the pilasters a- 
cross the front were added as 
a concession to the Greek Re
vival vogue.

At a still later date, an 
owner desired to update the 
house to the Italianate style. 
During this remodeling which 
probably occurred shortly after 
the Civil War, the windows were 
rounded at the corners and the 
double Italianate front doors 
were installed. The last alter-

Cox Housej 311 Lincoln

ation took place in the 20th 
century when the present porch 
was added, the false roof gable 
was constructed, modillions 
were added along the eaves, and 
the roof was extended at the 
gable ends, all intended to 
give the structure a vaguely 
Colonial Revival appearance.

If this synopsis is correct, 
it is possible that Steele was



responsible for the first ad
dition in the Greek Revival 
style as well as the original 
half dwelling. Only further 
research will unravel the pre
cise history of the Cox House.

In the early 1830's, the 
Federal began to be replaced 
by the Greek Revival style 
which was popularly thought to 
be the most appropriate style 
for the young democracy and was 
avidly embraced and adapted for 
every possible building func
tion. It caught on quickly in 
the Northeast where architect
ural styles and tastes were 
formulated and refined.

CABANISS HOUSE

The introduction of the 
Greek Revival in Huntsville was 
probably due to Steele who kept 
current of changing fashions 
through reading and travel.
The Cabaniss House at 603 Ran
dolph appears to be the first 
structure by him to incorporate 
Greek Revival elements. The 
transition from Federal to 
Greek Revival in domestic arch
itecture was gradual; elements 
of the latter would first be 
grafted onto a Federal house, 
often appearing initially on 
the interior. This transfor
mation was particularly notice
able with the Federal and Greek 
Revival since they retained the 
same structural shape and lay
out with the Greek influence 
being felt predominantly in an 
increased scale and massiveness 
and in the decorative detailing

The main body of the Caba
niss House is the traditional 
three-bay Federal design, but 
the porch has square paneled 
columns, the door is double 
with each leaf having a single 
full length panel, and the top- 
light is rectangular rather 
than fan-shaped, all distinctly 
Greek Revival treatments.

Cabaniss House, 603 Randolph

In February of 1835, two 
large building projects were 
under consideration in Hunts
ville, a structure to house 
a branch of the state bank and 
a new courthouse for the county. 
Steele was asked to submit pro
posals for both structures, 
and the following month he 
took a trip to Charlottesville, 
Washington, and Baltimore to 
study first hand the new con
struction in those cities. He 
returned to Huntsville with an 
understanding of and an apprec
iation for the fully developed 
Greek Revival style which he 
utilized in his designs for 
both projects. The trip was a 
turning point for Steele as he 
won the commission as architect 
for both the bank and the 
courthouse.



First Alabama Bank, West Side Square
FIRST ALABAMA BANK

Both designs were based on 
the Greek temple form as epit
omized by the Parthenon. The 
bank, now First Alabama on West 
Side Square, is a symmetrical 
block with regular fenestra
tion. The roof is a low pitch
ed gable terminating in a ped
iment above a colossal order 
(more than one story) entrance 
portico of six Ionic columns. 
The facade is finished in 
smooth stone while the side and 
back walls are constructed of 
brick stuccoed to resemble 
masonry. Pilasters support the 
portico where it intersects 
with the building and are re
peated at the other corners.

A flight of steps up to the 
raised entrance imparts a sense 
of grandeur. The side doors 
and the second story windows of 
the facade were added about 
1900. Inside, the second floor 
which originally served as the 
bank clerk's apartment has been

removed to create a single high 
banking room. The small offices 
on either side of the entrance 
were added in 1899. The build
ing is a beautiful adaptation 
of an ancient temple form to 
function as a bank in 19th cen
tury America. Its elegance and 
fine proportions make it one of 
the outstanding Greek Revival 
structures anywhere.
MADISON COUNTY COURTHOUSE

The Madison County Court
house designed by Steele, now 
demolished, was the second of 
four courthouses to occupy the 
Public Square. It was essent
ially a variation of the temple 
form developed in the bank, 
although as both were drawn 
during the same months, it is 
not known which influenced the 
other. The courthouse retained 
the same rectangular shape and 
low pitched gable roof but add
ed a second portico since it
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was free-standing on the Square 
and approachable from all sides.

Each portico was composed of 
six Doric columns while pilas
ters were repeated along the 
side walls, an inexpensive 
method of creating the illusion 
that the building was colonnad
ed on all four sides.

The brick walls were stuc
coed to achieve the smooth, 
white texture of masonry con
struction so important to the 
Greek Revival. A giant copper 
dome topped by a classically 
inspired, circular monument 
terminated the roofline. Domes 
were of Roman origin rather 
than Greek but were frequently 
added to otherwise Greek Revival 
structures, particularly govern
ment buildings.

Steele not only designed both 
buildings but had a part in 
their execution. He was the 
contractor for the bank, and

although he sublet much of the 
work, he was responsible for 
constructing the building. For 
the courthouse, he was merely 
the overseer, the county repre
sentative who made certain that 
the contractor was carrying out 
the work competently and cor
rectly.

The bank and courthouse were 
both completed in 1840, and the 
impact of the two gleaming white 
temples within a few feet of 
each other on the Square must 
have transformed the downtown 
and provided a tremendous boost 
to civic pride.

MARY BIBB MAUSOLEUM

One other design by Steele 
dated 1835 survives. This is a 
mausoleum for Mary Bibb in the 
northwest section of Maple Hill 
Cemetery. It is the Greek Re
vival at its simplest being a

Madison County Courthouse, Demolished
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1. STEELE 
519 Randolph

2. COX 
311 Lincoln

3. FEENEY 
414 Randolph

4. YEATMAN 
528 Adams

5. CABANISS 
603 Randolph

6. BANK
West Side Square

7. PURDOM 
409 Randolph

8. POPE 
403 Echols

9. EPISCOPAL 
208 Eustis

10. FEARN 
517 Franklin

11. FIGURES 
423 Randolph

12. PRESIDENT'S 
413 Randolph

13. PRESBYTERIAN 
406 Randolph

14. CHADICK 
501 Randolph



Mary Bibb Mausoleum 
Maple Bill Cemetery

miniature build
ing stripped of 
all but the es
sential elements 
needed to ident
ify it as such.
It is construct
ed of smooth 
stone and has a 
low pedimented 
roof and pilas
ters at each cor
ner. "Geo.
Steele" is chis
eled in small 
letters at the 
bottom. It is 
proof of Steel's 
ability to handle 
the style with economy and un
derstanding.

OAK PLACE
By the time Steele was com

pleting the bank and courthouse, 
he realized his family needed 
more space and his children, 
an appropriate setting from 
which to engage in Huntsville 
society. He purchased 320 acres 
of land east of town and, about 
1840, began construction of his 
second home to be called Oak 
Place.

For the design of this house 
Steele again utilized the Greek 
Revival, but he took great lib
erties with it to produce a 
unique house that suited his 
own tastes and requirements.
He had no client to please and 
was free to experiment with 
floor plans other than the sym
metrical center hall layout.

The structure is a cube with 
a hipped roof so low as to be 
visually negligible; the en
trance is centered with only 
one large window on either side. 
These are of immense scale ex-

tending from the foundation 
nearly to the ceiling and are 
framed by small pilasters. The 
entrance, originally of double 
sliding doors, is emphasized by 
a one-story, tetrastyle portico 
of square and round Doric col
umns. The square outer columns 
are repeated in the two-story 
pilasters that accent the cor
ners and in the columns that 
support the second story porch
es on the east side and the 
loggia that ran across the back 
and is now enclosed with con
crete blocks.

On the exterior, Steele util
ized the Greek Revival vocabu
lary but in a very austere man
ner; he created a bold, strong 
statement that relies for its 
impact on its proportions and 
handling of structural elements. 
It was obviously designed by a 
man who was supremely confident 
of his abilities and felt no 
need to enhance his basic de
sign with extraneous decoration.

On the interior, the struc
ture is equally unconventional. 
It is a split-level house so 
designed to provide the proper
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height and scale for each room. 
To the west of the hall and on 
the same level was an immense 
parlor while the rooms to the 
east were raised a short flight 
of steps to provide more inti
mate space in the smaller par
lor and bedroom suite which also 
permitted generous ceiling 
heights in the basement below 
where the dining room was locat
ed. A back hall and stairway 
lead to the second floor bed
rooms .

Oak Place, 808 Maysville

The architectural detailing 
inside is equally restrained 
and bold; moldings are massive, 
and mantles are heavy and sim
ple, composed of wood pilasters 
carrying entablatures.

The house was the center of 
a large plantation and was phys
ically connected by a sheltered 
walkway to the complex of out
buildings needed to sustain all 
the functions of plantation 
life. Although nearly all of 
these have been demolished,

there was once a kitchen, ice 
house, stable, barn, and others.

Steele by this time was a 
prosperous man and active in 
community affairs. He served 
as a trustee of Greene Academy 
and of the local branch of the 
state bank. He was successful 
in his chosen career receiving 
most of the major and many minor 
building commissions in town.

He farmed Oak Place but only

to provide necessities for his 
family and servants. He raised 
vegetables, fruits, and grains, 
but no cotton. At his death, 
he owned 74 slaves many of whom 
were skilled mechanics. When 
these are added to the nine mem
bers of his immediate family 
plus the relatives that often 
lived with them, it is obvious 
that Oak Place had to produce 
a great quantity of food.

When Oak Place was a pros
perous family home, well tended
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and complete with its outbuild
ings and gardens, it must have 
been a magnificent estate, sit
ed as it was in the country, 
atop a slight knoll, with the 
mountains as a backdrop.

PURDOM HOUSE

The Purdom House at 409 Ran
dolph was probably built by 
Steele since it is located on 
the tract of land he purchased 
from Pope. The original four- 
room house was constructed in 
the 1830's and comprises the 
three western bays. The mantle 
in the front parlor is a fine 
Federal design with an exagger
ated layered shelf. In the 
early 1850's, Steele was again 
commissioned to add two, one- 
story rooms, one at each side 
of the original back parlor to 
make the house T-shaped. The 
new room on the west has Greek 
Revival detailing and tall 
transomed doorways while the 
east room was probably remodel

ed during the 1860's when a 
room was added in front of it 
to form the fourth bay of the 
facade. This room is also 
Greek Revival, but the moldings 
are deeply fluted.

In 1936 the house was con
verted to apartments. During 
this construction, the second 
floor rooms were added on the 
east front and across the back, 
and the present Colonial Reviv
al porch was built.

POPE HOUSE
One of the more extraordi

nary creations of Steele is the 
portico of the LeRoy Pope House 
at 403 Echols. Pope had built 
a Federal style home in the 
early 19th century, and after 
his death, his son William com
missioned Steele to add a ma
jestic porch to it.

Purdom House, 409 Randolph
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Pope House, 40S EoholsSteele had the task of fit
ting a giant portico onto a 
Federal house. Greek Revival 
was the current rage, but a 
two-story porch in that massive 
style would overwhelm the deli
cate detailing of the existing 
structure. The solution he 
chose was to erect a portico 
with the scale of the Greek Re
vival but lightened with Fed
erally derived motifs. It fea
tures six colossal columns of 
the Roman Doric order which are 
unfluted and more elongated than 
the Greek and hence less massive.

The pediment is truncated, 
probably to achieve the greatest 
space within the acute corner 
angles without having the peak 
extend to such a height that 
the roof would necessarily dom
inate the house. The flat roof 
deck is adorned with a light, 
airy railing of latticework.
The pediment features a large 
lunette in the center with del
icate carved fans radiating to
ward it from each corner. The

frieze below is similarly deco
rated so that the overall ef
fect is one of delicacy. It is 
a magnificent achievement, and 
the house stands today as a 
unique expression of Steele's 
creativity.

EPISCOPAL CHURCH
Another example of Steele's 

versatility was the old Episco
pal Church of the Nativity 
built in the Gothic Revival 
style in 1846-7 at the corner 
of Eustis and Greene. It was 
a small, rectangular, brick 
building with a moderately 
pitched gable roof. The ent
rance was in the gable end fac
ing Eustis, and a square tower, 
as tall again as the building, 
rose above the doorway. Both 
the tower and the brick parapet 
along the eaves were deeply bat
tlemented. The windows were 
pointed at the top and appear
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Episcopal Church, Demolished

to be placed in a recessed 
panel of the same outline. It 
is a charming structure of 
pleasing proportions. The 
church stood on this site until 
the 1870's when it was disas
sembled and the materials re
used to build a church on Jef
ferson street. It too was raz
ed a few years ago.

FEARN HOUSE
The next Steele project that 

can be identified is an addition 
to the Thomas Fearn house (517 
Franklin) in 1849 in which 
Steele was to add the southern 
two bays to an earlier house.
This is one of the few Steele 
commissions for which the con
tract is available. However in 
it, Fearn outlined in the great
est detail the exact work to be 
performed, even specifying room 
sizes, window placement, ward
robes, doors, moldings and locks. 
Steele was to supply all mate
rials and carry out the con
struction which he agreed to do 
for $2000.

The specific wording of the 
contract opens a question as to 
who actually designed this ad
dition, but regardless of the 
answer, the resultant house is

Fearn House, 517 Franklin
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an exquisite Greek Revival de
sign. It is a regular masonry 
block with pilasters employed 
to create the rhythm of a col
onnade while an exceedingly low 
pitched roof makes the house 
appear to end at the cornice.
A wide frieze spans the house 
above the pilasters. The win
dows are symmetrically spaced 
with the first floor ones ex
tending to the floor, a common 
Greek Revival treatment. The 
porch is a miniature portico of 
four fluted Doric columns sup
porting a fully defined entab
lature.

The exterior is pure Greek 
Revival but treated in a light, 
delicate manner; it is sub
limely pleasing but not over
whelming. It lacks the sense 
of weight and austerity with 
which Steele imbued Oak Place, 
and a comparison of the two 
structures illustrates the di
versity inherent in the Greek

Revival style despite the limit
ing stylistic constraints.

FIGURES HOUSE
The Figures House at 42 3 Ran

dolph is another transition 
structure having an essentially 
Federal facade with Greek Reviv
al woodwork on the interior.
The first portion dates from 
the late 1840's and included 
the hallway and rooms on the 
west side. The east rooms ap
pear to have been built by 
Steele in the mid-1850's. In 
the late 1920's a major addition 
was constructed on the back to 
convert it to four apartments; 
two more were added in the 
1950's. The stucco finish was 
applied in the 1920's to unify 
the old and new portions.

The exterior displays the 
traditional five-bay facade with 
central entrance, gable roof 
with box cornice, and gable end

Figures House, 422 Randolph

19



chimneys. The attractive Greek 
Revival inspired porch was con
structed in 1978 to replace an 
awkward bungalow porch, and it 
is built on the foundations of 
the antebellum one. The house 
has just been restored to its 
original appearance.

President's House, 413 Randolph
PRESIDENT'S HOUSE

The President's House (413 
Randolph) of approximately the 
same date is harder to assess 
because of the foliage and later 
alterations. This is a three- 
bay house, but here the Greek 
Revival influence has been car
ried to the exterior by the use 
of pilasters at the corners 
supporting a plain frieze. A 
detail not seen elsewhere is the 
false-front wall of similar de
sign that disguises an ell on 
the east. The porch is not 
original, and the roof has been 
extended with bracketed eaves 
making it appear a size too

big for the house.
Built in the late 1840's, 

the house passed through six 
owners before it was purchased 
in 1886 by Amos Jones, president 
of the Huntsville Female Col
lege, for use as his residence.

It adjoined the college grounds, 
and Jones connected it with the 
school by a passageway.

HUNTSVILLE FEMALE COLLEGE

Steele's last two projects 
were school buildings erected 
in the early 1850's. Steele 
designed the Huntsville Female 
College in 1852, and construc
tion began in 1853 on a parcel 
of land he owned on Randolph.
It was a large brick building 
of two stories on a raised base
ment; the center pavilion had 
a two-story elevated portico
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Huntsville Female College, Demolished

of six Ionic columns and pedi
ment and was flanked on the east 
by a smaller pavilion. It was 
an imposing edifice in the Greek 
Revival style but was destroyed 
by fire in 1895.

HUNTSVILLE FEMALE SEMINARY
The Seminary building design

ed by Steele was erected in
1854-5. Stylistically, it was 
a distinct departure from the 
College. It was the second of 
his buildings in the Gothic Re
vival style, probably a delib
erate decision to provide sepa
rate identities for the two 
schools. Constructed of brick, 
it was asymmetrical, towered, 
turreted, battlemented, and had 
pointed arches and drip mold
ings. In 1912 it was demolish
ed to make way for houses.

Steele was also connected 
with the design and/or build
ing of the Cumberland Presby
terian Church on the site of 
the present Central Presbyter
ian Church, the city Market 
House at the southwest corner 
of Clinton and Washington 
streets, several commercial 
buildings on South Side Square, 
and the Chadick house on the 
present site of 501 and 503 
Randolph, all of them now de
molished.

After a career spanning 
thirty years during which he 
changed the face of Huntsville, 
George Steele died on October 
21, 1855, and was buried in 
Maple Hill Cemetery. His obit
uary in the SOUTHERN ADVOCATE 
summed up his life and career:
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Huntsville Female Seminary,.Demolished

"He was self-educated - 
physically, mechanically, men
tally, artistically. Of an 
iron will, indomitable energy 
and keen sagacity, he met dif
ficulties but to overcome them 
and kept straight on to the 
goal of merited success. He 
was eminently a practical man • 
a cultivated Mechanic - a 
thorough Master Builder - an 
accomplished Architfect. He 
had not only learnt the drud

gery of his profession but 
soon passed beyond and became 
an undertaker, a designer, a 
creator. His judgment, his 
taste, his artistic skill have 
become monumental....

"Capt. Steele was of a warm, 
generous, impulsive nature.
He was not free from faults; 
who that's mortal is? But they 
were mere specks in the pure 
gold of his character...."

PHOTOGRAPH CREDITS

Collection of the Huntsville 
Public Library: Oak Place, Madison 
County Courthouse, Episcopal Church, 
Huntsville Female College, and 
Huntsville Female Seminary.

Linda Bayer: All others
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from the Chairman

As we near the end of this year's program and prepare to elect a new 
slate of officers in May, I think it appropriate that we take stock of our  
accomplishments.

Last summer the Foundation co-sponsored with the CentAal City Associ
ation a "Summertime Tour for Kids" in downtown Huntsville. During June, 
July and August, Dorothy Lindberg, an Auburn intern, led a total of 350 
children ages six. to twelve on tours of historic Huntsville. The large num
bers who had to be tunned down, plus the happy faces of those lucky kids 
whose reservations were made early, attest to the success of the program.

The East Huntsville Baptist Church was awarded a matching grant by 
the Alabama Historical Commission in the amount of $54,800 to begin restorati
on of the GeoAge Steele house on Maysville Road. Proceeds from the Founda

tion's George Steele tour on April 7 will be contributed to the restoration 
fund.

The Historical Commission awarded the City of Huntsville a matching 
grant in the amount of $38,385 for restoration of the exterior of the Hundley 
house. The Foundation assisted the city in obtaining this grant.

Our  second annual program series included a slide program on "Victor
ian Archtecture" by Prof. Jeffrey Bayer; a slide presentation by William 
Allen of Jackson, Mississippi, on "Architecture and Historic Preservation in 
Mississippi;" an evening of films; and "Guidelines for Decorating, Furnish
ing and Landscaping a Historical Building," presented by Dr. and John 
Hoar, Harvilee Harbarger, and Madelyn Hereford.

Continued on next page...

HISTORIC HUNTSVILLE FOUNDATION, INC.
P. 0. Box 786 

Huntsville, Alabama 35804

_Student $2.50 ___Business $50

_Individual $10 ___Patron $25 to $99
_Family $15 ___Benefactor $100 and up

To become a member, please check desired category. All con
tributions are tax deductible.

Name _________________________________________________________
Street ___________________
City ________________________  State ___________  Zip ________

Telephone ___________________
Yes ___ I am interested in volunteering for a Historic Hunts

ville project. Please call me.
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Our  first Calendar of Historic Huntsville, with drawings by Albert 

Lane., was a sell-out. Proceeds in the amount of  $7,000 have 
been used to start a Foundation revolving fund.

A new home for our  architectur al components was found, and additional 

pieces have been donated to the Foundation this year.

The QUARTERLY has acquired a new editor and a new format, and for the 

first time copies are available for sale to persons outside our  organization.

The National Trust for Historic Preservation has awarded our  Founda

tion a summer Intern for 1979 to do drawings for the facade restoration of 

selected downtown commer ci al buildings. The drawings will be presented to 

the building owners along with cost estimates of the proposed restorations.

Awards of Merit wer e presented by the Alabama Historical Commission 

In January to Nancy VanValkenburgh, Henry Marks, and the East Huntsville 

Baptist Church {or their contributions to historic preservation.

The architectural and engineering firm of  Lockwood Greene i n Spartan

burg, South Carolina, architects for the Dallas Mill i n Huntsville, recently 

donated to the Foundation copies of 36 of the original architectural draw

ings of that m i l l. Copies of the remai ning 120 drawings have been ordered.  

We feel ver y fortunate to have this valuable resource material.

Membership In the Foundation is now at the 300 mark - and growing.

I believe our  presence and work i n the community is being felt i n a 
very positive way.  Your support, i n terms of time, talent, and financi al 

aid, is appreci ated - and needed.
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Historic Huntsville Foundation, Inc.
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